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Newsletter 20th October 2023  
 
Dear parents and carers 
 
We know that providing 
healthy, nutritional, varied 
lunches every day can be a 
challenge. Please be aware that this year, all pupils in R-
Y6 are eligible for free school meals. You can see the 
Havering Catering Service lunch menu, including a photo 
version of each meal, plus dietary charts for allergens, 
gluten free and dairy free meals on our website on the 
‘Our School’ tab then ‘Healthy Eating’ (attached at the 
bottom of the web page). 
  
If your child prefers to bring their own lunch to school, 
you can also find information in the same place on the 
website about what to include in a packed lunch to meet 
the Government’s food standards. 
  
Lastly, there are details about break time snacks (fruit 
and vegetables only) and drinks too – please remember 
that we are a nut free school. 
  
If your child has a limited diet, please speak to their 
teacher so our Lunchtime Assistants can support them 
to broaden their palate, ensuring they stay fit and 
healthy. 
 
I wish you a happy, relaxing half term break. 
 
Mrs Sansom, Headteacher 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                                                                                   

Vision for 2021-2026 
 

EVERYONE LEARNING TOGETHER 
 

Branfil is a vibrant learning community where we 
nurture lifelong learners who embody our school values 

and make a positive contribution to the world. 
 

Adults and children feel valued and love learning 
together. Everyone thrives and achieves personal 
success through being happy, safe and confident 

learners, who ask questions, take appropriate risks, 
learn from their mistakes and seek help when needed. 

 
        LOVE 
        EXPLORE 
        ASPIRE 
        RESPECT 
        NURTURE 
 

 
 

2 Beech - Forest School 

2 Beech have thoroughly enjoyed their time taking part 
in Forest School this half term. We have toasted 
marshmallows on the fire, lit our own fires, built dens 
and ladders to climb trees and finished our time with a 
fantastic forest walk. We cannot wait to take part in it 
again.  Thank you to Mrs. Ferguson and Mrs. Gafford for 
creating such memorable experiences.  
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Year 5/6 Cross Country 

19 children from Year 5 and 6 went to Stubbers on 
Thursday to take part in a 2km Cross Country race 
against other children from across Havering.  They had 
to battle puddles, inclines, mud and the woods and they 
all ended with a huge smile on their face, proud of their 
stamina, perseverance and accomplishments.   

Well done to Max, Arthur, Damon, Charlie, Remi, Jessica, 
Matilda, Minnie, Oscar, Logan, Bailey, Blake, Mylee-Rae, 
Rebekah, Elise and Freya!  A special mention to Lexie and 
Billy who finished top 20 in their races and Reid who 
came 9th in his race.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Year 4 Author Workshop 

Year 4 really enjoyed an author workshop on 
Wednesday morning from John Phillips and Jen 
Jamieson who have written a book called Bad Hair Day, 
based on John's viral song! They learnt the song, the 
dance moves and took part in a draw-a-long with Jen to 
draw the chicken from the book.  Check out our moves 
and illustrations! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

4 Larch to Pizza Express 

Last Tuesday, 4 Larch went to Pizza Express as part of 
their DT unit of food technology.  They had a great time 
shaping the dough, smearing the tomato sauce and 
sprinkling the cheese on top.  The best bit, however, was 
certainly the tasting!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
Football Festival for years 1 and 2 
 
On Wednesday, a team of Year 1 and 2 children 
represented our school at a Football Festival.  All of them 
displayed excellent teamwork and sportsmanship, with 
the Year 2 team winning their group.  Well done Team 
Branfil! 
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September Values Art Competition  

The Arts Committee have voted for the winner of the 
September Value's Art Competition. Whilst it was a very 
difficult decision due to many fantastic pieces of art 
being entered, the Arts Committee voted for Fletcher’s 
(5 Alder) vibrant, eye catching painting to be the winner.  

The theme of September's competition was to create a 
collaborative piece based on our current value of Love. 
Fletcher worked with his Mum using a range of 
techniques and materials to create the winning painting. 

 

A big thank you to everyone who entered; we have been 
incredibly impressed with the effort that has gone into 
the entries! Check Google Classroom to find out details 
of October's competition. 

 

Excellence in the Arts 

Last week we had a musical winner! Mr Edwards 
nominated Liam in 1 Lime for his outstanding effort 
during his music lesson. 1 Lime have been learning 
a new song called We Talk To Animals and Liam really 
stood out as his effort, singing, energy and concentration 
which were all second to none. 

 

This week we have this year's first 
Reception winner. Harry in Conkers has 
been enjoying applying his creativity to 
making aliens recently. At home he 
innovatively used some concrete that 
he found and added a variety of 
materials to decorate this as an alien 
from Mars, who Harry has named 
Conkie. His use of a range of colours and 
careful thought about the alien's 
features make this a really out of this 
world piece of art! Well done Harry!  

 

World Mental Health Day 
 
Tuesday 10th November was World Mental Health Day 
and it was lovely to see so many children dressed in 
yellow. The wellbeing committee designed a poster full 
of positive affirmations to share with a local school: 
Hacton. We received one from James Oglethorpe, which 
was shared with the children during an assembly. The 
children were all given a piece of ‘homework’ to 
complete at home which was part of ITV’s Britain Get 
Talking. We raised nearly £300 for the YoungMinds 
mental health charity. Thank you to everyone who 
donated to such a worthy cause.  
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Forest School volunteers 

We are looking for volunteers to help 
support us during our Forest School 
sessions. The support of volunteers from 
our school community is vital in helping 
us to provide this great experience for 

the children at Branfil. Volunteers can include parents, 
carers and extended family members. Please note that 
all volunteers will be required to have an up to date DBS 
check, which can be arranged via the school office if 
needed.  

Responsibilities for volunteers at Forest School include 
helping to get resources ready for the session, 
supporting children with activities and helping to pack 
away at the end. The sessions are lots of fun and it is a 
great opportunity to spend some time in the great 
outdoors, it is worth noting that Forest School goes 
ahead whatever the weather! 

After half term (from WB 06.11.23) we are looking 
for volunteers to support us with the following sessions: 

 Tuesday afternoons from 1pm-3pm  

 Wednesday mornings from 9:30am-11:30am 

 Wednesday afternoons from 1pm-3pm 

If you or a family member would like to volunteer please 
email Mrs Ferguson at 
forestschool@branfil.havering.sch.uk and let us know if 
you have a current DBS check or if you would like details 
about how to obtain one.  

 

Swimming Lessons 
 
4 Birch will be having swimming lessons 
on Wednesdays up until Wednesday, 
6th December.  A letter has gone out  
with all of the information.  Pupils 
should still wear their PE kits on these 
days please.   
 
4 Larch will be swimming in the spring term. Details will 
be sent to them nearer the time. 
 

 

Year 6 parents/carers – applying for a secondary school 

The Havering School Admissions Team are keen to 
ensure every parent/carer of a Year 6 child makes an on 
time application for Secondary School. If you have not 
done so already, you must apply for a secondary school 
before the deadline of Tuesday 31 October 2023. 

 If you live in Havering - you can make your application 
by visiting www.eadmissions.org.uk.  If you have not 
already registered for an account with eAdmissions, you 
must create one and follow the relevant steps to verify 
the account before starting your application. 

Should you have any questions regarding the admissions 
process, please email: 
schooladmissions@havering.gov.uk. 

If you do not live in Havering - please contact the School 
Admissions Team within your home Local Authority for 
information on how to apply. 

 
 
Free School Meals/Pupil Premium 

Although this year all children in Reception through to 
Year 6 do not have to pay for school dinners, if you are 
in receipt of benefits, you may be entitled to Pupil 
Premium.  By registering for Free School Meals/Pupil 
Premium now, you may be entitled to register with 
Havering’s School Meal Holiday Scheme, which provides 
£15 per child per holiday week, as well as receive help 
from school with things like uniform, school trips, etc. 
For further details or to apply please go to: 
https://www.havering.gov.uk/freeschoolmeals  

 
 Internet Safety 
 
Please see a safety guide for parents/carers after the 
Dates for your Diary below. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:forestschool@branfil.havering.sch.uk
http://www.eadmissions.org.uk/
mailto:schooladmissions@havering.gov.uk
https://www.havering.gov.uk/freeschoolmeals
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Sharing concerns or making a complaint 
 
We ask that you bring any matter of concern to the 
immediate attention of your child’s class teacher, either 
in person at the end of the day as you pick your child up 
or through the year group email. All staff want to resolve 
any issues immediately so your child looks forward to 
being in school – please give them the chance to do that. 
Sharing negative issues on social media does not help 
your child and often makes a situation worse. 
  
If you still do not feel that your concern has been 
resolved, the next step is to speak to your child’s Year 
Leader – again, please make contact on the playground 
or through the year group email. Urgent issues can of 
course be raised by telephone alternatively. 
  
Any issue that needs further support to resolve will be 
passed to a member of the leadership team and contact 
will be made, usually by telephone initially, often 
followed up by a meeting in person. 
  
In the unlikely event that a resolution has not been 
found by this point, then we have a comprehensive 
Complaints Policy (available on the website), explaining 
what to do next. 
  
Thank you in advance for your support in working in 
partnership for the benefit of your child. 
 
 
Contact with teachers 
 
A reminder to parents/carers that they can contact their 
child’s class teacher by using the following emails: 
 
acorns@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
conkers@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year1@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year2@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year3@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year4@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year5@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
year6@branfil.havering.sch.uk 
 

Contacting the school 

Please be aware that if you contact the 
teachers during the school day they 
cannot be expected to read and 
respond to your email since they will be 
teaching.   The teachers may check their emails during 
their lunch break, however, this is not a school 
expectation and they will not always have time to reply.   

If you are emailing anything to do with attendance, e.g. 
illness or appointments, this must be sent 
to attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk.  

If you are emailing regarding a different collection 
time or arrangement, only let the teachers know if you 
are able to inform them before 8am on the day.  After 
this time, please email office@branfil.havering.sch.uk. 
Please note, if the person collecting your child is on the 
pickup list you do not need to inform the school since 
they will be released to anyone on this list.  

 
 
Break-time Snacks and Drinks 
 
Fresh water is available for use by the children 
throughout the day. No other drinks will be allowed in 
classrooms but children may bring a bottle or carton to 
drink with their lunch. These should be stored on their 
class lunch trolley at the beginning of the day. 
 
In Reception, Year 1 and Year 2, 
children are provided with a piece of 
fruit or a vegetable each day during 
morning break, funded by the 
government. 
 
In Years 3-6, children are allowed to bring in fruit or 
vegetables from home for break-time. These should be 
labelled and put in the class basket daily, not left in their 
packed lunch bag as this can cause disruption at 
playtime. 
 

Please note, WE ARE A NUT FREE 
SCHOOL. We have pupils who have 
severe nut allergies which can be life 
threatening so no products containing 

nuts can be brought into school. Thank you for your 
cooperation. 

mailto:acorns@branfil.havering.sch.ukconkers@branfil.havering.sch.ukyear1@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:acorns@branfil.havering.sch.ukconkers@branfil.havering.sch.ukyear1@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:acorns@branfil.havering.sch.ukconkers@branfil.havering.sch.ukyear1@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:year2@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:year3@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:year4@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:year5@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:year6@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:office@branfil.havering.sch.uk
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Absent from School 
 
Appointments should be made outside of school hours.  
If it is not possible to arrange a medical appointment, 
including doctors, dentist, opticians or hospital 
appointments, outside the school day, please send a 
copy of your appointment by text or email to: 
attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk. 

This is necessary in order for the absence to be 
authorised.  Please email in advance of the appointment 
to ensure that the teacher is aware and your 
child/children are sent to the office ready for you to 
collect. 

Please remember to contact the school when your child 

is absent on a daily basis.  You can either email: 

attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk or telephone the 

school on 01708 225186 and press option 1 if you wish 

to leave a message.  Please leave your child’s name, 

class and reason for absence.  Please do not just say 

your child is unwell as we need to record a reason.   If 

you wish to speak to a member of the office staff, please 

hold on the line and your call will be answered.     

If your child has sickness or diarrhoea, they will need to 

remain off school for 48 hours after the symptoms have 

cleared. 

 
Authorised and Unauthorised Leave 
 
We strongly recommend that holidays are not taken 
during term time since these cannot be authorised.  For 
any other planned absence, in the event that this cannot 
be avoided, a formal request should be submitted as 
soon as it is anticipated and, where possible, before the 
absence.  A leave of absence request form must be 
completed, assessible from the school office or by 
emailing: attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk. The 
headteacher may require evidence to support any 
request for leave of absence. 
 
Only the school, within the context of the law, can 
approve absence, not parents or carers.  The 
headteacher will only grant a leave of absence to a pupil 
during term time if they consider there to be 
‘exceptional circumstances’ (this does not include family 
holidays, weddings or birthdays).   

The local authority can fine parents for the unauthorised 
absence of their child from the school, where the child is 
of compulsory school age. 
 
If issued with a fine, or penalty notice, each parent must 
pay £60 within 21 days or £120 with 28 days.  The 
payment must be made directly to the local authority.  If 
the payment has not been made after 28 days, the local 
authority can decide whether to prosecute or withdraw 
the notice.  O:\Primary\Attendance\Authorised and 
Unauthorised Leave.pdf  
..\..\Attendance\Holiday Forms\Q & A Penalty Notice 
Fact Sheet V2.pdf 
    
 
School start time 

A reminder that the back and front gates are open 
between 8.35 am and 8.45 am for children to arrive in 
school. 

Any children who arrive after this time will receive a late 
mark.  The minutes late, and reason for lateness, have to 
be entered onto our registration system, and the office 
staff will also ask for your child’s lunch requirement – 
this can all mean  a delay (especially if parents/carers 
have not consulted the menu in advance).   

 

Reminder – pick up times 
  
Please can all parents and carers ensure that they enter 
the playground via the front or back gate at the correct 
times:  
Reception – 3:10pm 
Year 1, 2 and Year 3 – 3:15pm 
Year 4, 5 and 6 – 3:20pm 
 
These staggered times help to ensure that the children 
leave school safely at the end of the day. Please 
remember to enter the playground at the designated 
time, line up in front of the correct class and once you 
have collected your child leave promptly. If you have 
more than one child to collect, please wait at the back of 
the playground until the next time slot. Managing the 
exit of all our pupils safely requires careful planning and 
organisation. By adhering to the times you are 
supporting us to maintain safe routines. Thank you. 
 

mailto:attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk
mailto:attendance@branfil.havering.sch.uk
file://///servera/office/Primary/Attendance/Authorised%20and%20Unauthorised%20Leave.pdf
file://///servera/office/Primary/Attendance/Authorised%20and%20Unauthorised%20Leave.pdf
file:///C:/Users/Head/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/INetCache/Attendance/Holiday%20Forms/Q%20&%20A%20Penalty%20Notice%20Fact%20Sheet%20V2.pdf
file:///C:/Users/Head/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/INetCache/Attendance/Holiday%20Forms/Q%20&%20A%20Penalty%20Notice%20Fact%20Sheet%20V2.pdf
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Website Questionnaire 

Thank you to everyone who completed the website 
questionnaire.  Your feedback will help us make 
decisions relating to our new website, which should 
launch in January 2024. 

 

 
Havering Council Home to School Transport Survey 

Havering Council has launched a 
consultation on the 2025/26 Home 
to School Transport Policy.  They 
have asked us to share this 
consultation link and QR code.  The 
survey will take a few minutes to 
complete.    They would like to gather 
as many views and opinions as possible for this 
important policy. 

https://consultation.havering.gov.uk/education/hom
e-to-school-transport-consultation 

 
Information, Resources and Support For Families 
 
Home-to school transport provision: a pupil is legally 
entited to free transport if the school is more than two 
miles away and the child is under 8 years of age, or the 
school is more than three miles away and the child is 8 
or over. There are other paths to entitlement but 
parents can find more information from gov.uk.  
www.gov.uk/help-home-school-transport 
 

 
Happy Birthday! 
 
 
Liam, Kaiden, Ava, Zachary, Gabriele, 
Logan, Harry, Louie, Madison, 
Matias, Penelope, Tilly, Jack, Sylvia, 
Alexander, Isabella, Mckenzie, Alfie, 
Ronnie, Arnie, Rose, Frank, George, 
Oliver, Poppy, Jessica, Harley, 
Maigon and David.  
 

 

 

Star Writers for Autumn Term 1 
 
Erin - 1 Pine 
Evangeline - 1 Lime 
Ava - 1 Willow 
Brody - 2 Cedar 
Rola - 2 Beech 
Violet - 2 Holly 
Jacob - 3 Hazel 
Emilia - 3 Oak 
Betsy-Lu - 3 Maple 
Milena - 4 Birch 
Dylan - 4 Rowan 
Mimi - 4 Larch 
Elizabeth - 5 Alder 
Moses - 5 Aspen 
Michael - 5 Hawthorn 
Olivia - 6 Hornbeam 
Albert - 6 Acacia 
Emmy - 6 Chestnut 
 
 
X / Twitter 

Please follow us @BranfilPrimary to 
see life at Branfil. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
  

https://consultation.havering.gov.uk/education/home-to-school-transport-consultation
https://consultation.havering.gov.uk/education/home-to-school-transport-consultation
http://www.gov.uk/help-home-school-transport
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09.10.2023 – 13.10.2023 
 
The following classes won the 
Attendance Superstar 
Certificate for excellent 
attendance     of     over    97%:  
 
1 Pine, 2 Holly, 3 Oak, 4 Rowan, 
6 Hornbeam and 6 Chestnut. 
  
 
 
 
 
13th October 2023  
 
Phoebe - Acorns 
Kawtar - Conkers 
Ella - 1 Pine 
Maigon - 1 Lime 
Mason - 1 Willow 
William - 2 Cedar 
River - 2 Beech 
Dulcie-Mae - 2 Holly 
Teddy-Rae - 3 Hazel 
Jack - 3 Oak 
Johnathan - 3 Maple 
Connie - 4 Birch 
Daniel - 4 Rowan 
Freddy - 4 Larch 
Betty - 5 Alder 
Freddy - 5 Aspen 
Reggie - 5 Hawthorn 
Eddy - 6 Hornbeam 
Amaia - 6 Acacia 
Koray - 6 Chestnut 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
16.10.2023 – 20.10.2023 
 
The following classes won the 
Attendance Superstar 
Certificate for excellent 
attendance    of    over    97%:  
 
6 Acacia and 6 Hornbeam. 
 
 
 
 
 
20th October 2023  
 
Lenny - Acorns 
Albey - Conkers 
Amelia - 1 Pine 
Archie - 1 Lime 
Eadie - 1 Willow 
Eshal - 2 Cedar 
Juanita- 2 Beech 
Samuel - 2 Holly 
Charlie - 3 Hazel 
Sienna- 3 Oak 
Miles - 3 Maple 
Harry- 4 Birch 
Summer - 4 Rowan 
Izzy - 4 Larch 
Amelia - 5 Alder 
Samuel - 5 Aspen 
Alex - 5 Hawthorn 
Poppy - 6 Hornbeam 
Bella - 6 Acacia 
Sadie - 6 Chestnut 
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DATES FOR YOUR DIARY 
Monday, 23rd October – Friday, 27th October 2023 Autumn Half Term 

Wednesday, 1st November 2023 School Tour for New Intake 2024 – 9:15am 

Thursday, 2nd November 2023 Reception Phonics Parent Workshop 

Friday, 3rd November 2023 Year 5 – Miles the Mole Air Quality Theatre Production 

Monday, 6th November 2023 Flu Vaccinations – session 1 

Monday, 6th November 2023 Reception – Diwali Dance Workshop 

Tuesday, 7th November 2023 4 Rowan visit to Pizza Express 9:30am     

Friday, 10th November 2023 Year 3 Thorndon Park Caveman Trip 

Tuesday 14th November 2023 Odd Sock Day for Anti Bullying Week 

Thursday, 16th November 2023 Year 4 Times Tables Workshop 

Saturday, 25th November 2023 Friends of Branfil Christmas Bazaar 

Friday, 1st December 2023 INSET day 

Thursday, 7th December 2023 Friends of Branfil Children’s Xmas Sale  

Monday, 11th December 2023 3 Hazel Xmas performance for parents/carers 

Monday, 11th December 2023 Flu Vaccinations - session 2 

Tuesday, 12th December 2023 Reception Christmas Songs – 9:10-9:25am and 2:30-2:45pm 

Wednesday, 13th December 2023 3 Oak Xmas performance for parents/carers 

Thursday, 14th December 2023 3 Maple Xmas performance for parents/carers 

Friday, 15th December 2023 Year 5 Parent Event – Sewing (D&T) 

Wednesday, 20th December 2023 – Wednesday, 3rd January 2024 Christmas Break 

Thursday, 4th January 2024 INSET day 

Friday, 5th January 2024 INSET day 

Monday, 19th February – Friday, 23rd February 2024 February Half Term 

Friday, 29th March – Friday, 12th April 2023 Easter Break 

Monday, 20th May – Friday, 24th May 2023 Year 6 Residential to Gillwell Park Activity Centre 

Monday, 27th May – Friday, 31st May 2024 Spring Half Term 

Wednesday, 24th July 2024 Break up for the summer break 
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